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August 6th, 2020


Regular Meeting Minutes
 
Town Council Members Present:   Mayor Brenda Kozlowski- Presiding, Vaughn Rasband, Darrel Nish, Jim Brown-Excused and Scott Solum.
Staff: Planner-Brian Preece, Clerk-Arlene Buehler, Public Works-Travus Jensen.
Public: Dave Hendricksen, Bob Kozlowski, Clay Coleman, Robbie Stout, Anna Davies, Guy Blain, Michael Bauer, Mark Blain, Brian Blain, and Brady Jones.
Meeting called to order: 7:04 p.m. 

Pledge of Allegiance: Darrel Nish
Opening Prayer: Scott Solum
Approval for Meeting Minutes for July 2nd, 2020 – Mayor Kozlowski asks if all the member have had a chance to read through the minutes and if so she will accept a motion.  Darrel Nish makes a motion to approve the minutes for July 2nd, 2020. Vaughn Rasband seconds the motion. Voting is unanimous. The minutes are approved as written.
Financials for July 2020 – Mayor Kozlowski asks the council if they have any comments or questions in regards to the financials for July 2020. Mayor Kozlowski states that her only questions was on the budget report it did not reflect the current budget nor the percentages and after speaking with Arlene Buehler there is an issue with the reporting system and she is working to get that fixed. With no further questions or comments she calls for a motion. Vaughn Rasband makes a motion to approve the financials for July 2020. Scott Solum seconds the motion. Voting is unanimous. Financials are approved for July 2020.
Public Comment: Robbie Stout states that he is with Ritual Chocolate in Park City and hoping to be moving into the new Weathervane building and was wondering if the signs for the building was on the agenda. Mayor Kozlowski welcomes them and states yes we will be discussing this issue.
Aimee Armer Running For County Council – Mayor Kozlowski states that she got an email that morning stating that Aimee had been exposed to Covid19 and was quarantined and hopefully would be addressing us in the September meeting. This item is tabled until next month.
Requested Advertising Sign Size Adjustment Proposals, Made per Section 02.0622 C. of the Town Code by Mike Peterson for Weathervane Lot 1 – Clay Coleman states that Mike Peterson had asked him to come and state what they were wanting to do as far as signs for this building. They would like to do signs both on the front and the highway sides of the building, they are proposing signs similar to the one on the Copper Top building. Darrel Nish asks if the signs will be mounted directly to the building. Mr. Coleman states yes they would be mounted to the building. The clerk states the pictures of what Mike Peterson sent is in the packet for the councils reference. Robbie Stout states that he will be renting three of the units and would like the sign that they can place to extend the length of the units to allow for utilizing of the space and provide adequate advertising.  He doesn’t want to do anything to fancy but something tasteful. Brian Preece arrives and explains that years ago when the ordinance was written they realized that it was rather restrictive and realized that one day with the commercial businesses that the council could allow exceptions on a case by case situation. Normally 4x6 regular sign and with a lighted or decorative sign could be slightly bigger. Both the Council and Brian Preece states that they thought that Mike Peterson would be presenting exactly what they wanted to do not just getting and idea of what would be acceptable. Scott Solum asks if the town issues sign permits. Brian Preece states yes that is what we were under the impression Mike was asking for but without specifics we can’t issue anything. More discussion of what might be acceptable goes on and it is suggested that they bring the actual drawings or pictures of what they plan on doing to the next meeting and then we could hopefully issue a permit then. Clay Coleman agrees to create a plan of what they want to do and they will bring it to the council meeting for approval next time, he did not understand that was what was expected. At this time the council just does not feel like they have a good enough idea of what they are wanting to make any decisions so they will table this issue until next month.
Resolution #2020-16 Fee Schedule Revision For The Short Term Rental and Business Licensing Adjustments – The clerk states this resolution is to update the fee schedule to include the changes made when the town adopted the “Short Term Rental Ordinance” which will require these types of businesses to obtain a business license and maintain it through the Town of Charleston. She states that up to this point the town had not required them to be licensed. The original application fee is $100 plus a fire inspection which is $75 and the renewal for all business licenses shall be $50. The Mayor asks if there are any questions. With no questions she calls for a motion. Darrel Nish makes a motion that the council approve resolution#2020-16 for the fee schedule revision. Vaughn Rasband seconds the motion. Voting goes as follows:
    
      Aye
                  Nay              Absent     

Council Member - Vaughn Rasband
        
       X    



Council Member - Darrel Nish 
   
       X    



Council Member – Scott Solum 
      
       X     

Council Member – Jim Brown 

     



     X   

Mayor - Brenda Kozlowski   

        
       X  
Resolution #2020-16 is approved.  
Bids for Tree Trimming of Branches That are Hazards Throughout the Town – Mayor Kozlowski states that the town has gotten several calls on the trees in different areas throughout the town and so she had Travus get bids for having these trees trimmed back and reduce these hazards. She states that Travus Jensen the public works director has taken these companies around the town showing them just exactly what needs to be done and the bids are as follows:
Danglin J Firewood, Adam Jenkins          


  $3,200.00

Seven Trees Co. 





  $2,175.00

Save A Tree (Wasatch Arbor)  




  $2,750.00
Visentin Tree & Pest Control




  $3,000.00

The Mayor asks the council for their opinion but the lowest bid was Seven Trees, and since they had done some removal for us in the past and did a good job, she was inclined to award it to them if the council all agreed. Darrel Nish states they have done work for his company as well and was happy with their work. With no further comments or questions the Mayor calls for a motion. Vaughn Rasband makes a motion to award the tree trimming bid to Seven Trees for $2,175.00.  Scott Solum seconds the motion. Voting goes as follows:

      Aye
                  Nay              Absent     

Council Member - Vaughn Rasband
        
       X    



Council Member - Darrel Nish 
   
       X    



Council Member – Scott Solum 
      
       X     

Council Member – Jim Brown 

     



     X   

Mayor - Brenda Kozlowski   

        
       X  
The Tree Trimming Bid is Awarded to Seven Trees.

Weathervane Lot 2 Plat Vacation and Condominium Plat Approval Request – Brian Preece explains that this application has two parts which if the council chooses to approve it, that will need to be done in separate motions. This one may seem a little confusing or complicated but it not, a lot of the time when you hear condominium you think of homes or living quarters but in this case it is office space that will allow the owner to sell one or more of the units. It is handled a lot like a home owners association and so the parking and common areas will be managed by the associations as far as maintenance and landscaping. This typically encourages the individual owners to keep it looking nice and kept well to improve the business. Also the property taxes are a little higher since each unit will be assessed rather than one big warehouse. Brian Preece states that he has ran this by Mark Smedley and he didn’t see any issues with it. He also states that a public hearing is not required since all property owners in the plat have signed the letter of intent. So the first thing would be is to vacate the lot 2 of the Weathervane subdivision and then this new condominium plat would be recorded over just the lot 2 section of the plat. Brian Preece states that when the Planning Commission reviewed this application they recommended to the town council to approve this request with the two conditions that Mr. Preece had mentioned in his staff report. For exact language see the staff report. Both changes have been made at this point and everything looks to be in order and he would recommend approval. Mr. Preece then turns it over to the council for discussion. Brady Jones the property owner addresses the council stating that initially they did not intend on selling any of the units but as they started looking for tenants they had several request for renting with the possibility to own later down the road, and that was the main reason for requesting this option. He also states that as he looks for tenants they are very selective in the businesses they want to rent out these units because they are not wanting unstable businesses that are just starting they are ultimately wanting good businesses that are financially stable and will prosper and be able to keep up with the maintenance. Vaughn Rasband states that he had two concerns but feels a little more comfortable with it but it seems like both of those concerns have been addressed in the CC&R’s.  He also adds that when the building first went up they all had some big concerns about what it would look like but it looks very nice now and the council appreciates the effort to make the building as nice as it is currently. Michael Bauer asks if it was in the agreement that all the businesses be retail. Brian Preece states not and we cannot dictate what business goes in there but with having these seven different units you have a better chance of getting retail and more sales taxes. Mayor Kozlowski asks if there are any further questions. With no further questions she calls for a motion. Scott Solum makes a motion to vacate the Weathervane station lot 2 plat. Vaughn Rasband seconds the motion. Voting is unanimous.
Weathervane Station Lot 2 Plat is vacated.

The Mayor then calls for the second motion. Vaughn Rasband makes a motion to approve the Argento Business Park Office Condominium Plat. Scott Solum seconds the motion. Voting is unanimous.

Argento Business Park Office Condominium Plat is approved.

Petition For The Speed Limit Reduction on 3000 South to 25 mph – Mayor Kozlowski asks the council if the council all has the petition in front of them and states that she always takes this road to town all of the time and driving up that road at 35 mph she felt like that was an appropriate speed for that road, however the problem is that people exceed that speed all of the time and her feeling is no matter what the sign states the people will drive the speed they are comfortable at. She feels we need to look into ways of enforcing drivers to go the speed limit. She suggests that we have an officer set down there and write out tickets. It also gets suggested that we have one of the digital speed signs placed telling the drivers their speed. Vaughn Rasband states he agrees and feels like the 35 mph is a good speed and maybe having an officer and a digital sign showing the drivers speed would be a good start to making some progress with this problem. Travus Jensen states that the county has two of those signs and all we have to do as a town is call and request they come set it up in a certain location. Mayor Kozlowski states she was looking and saw a permanent solar speed sign for about $3200 each one way. Mayor Kozlowski ask Michael Bauer what times in the morning and evening are the worst for speeding. He states for 7:00 am to 10:0 am and from 4:00 pm to 9:00 pm. She states those are the times she will request an officer to patrol the road to help enforce the speed limit. Michael Bauer states that he feels like that people will go faster now that the stop light is working and will be slowing them down so that gives them a reason to try and make up the time lost at that light. It is decided that a couple more speed limit signs along that road should also be placed as well as the officer and the trailer sign from the county until the town looks into purchasing the solar signs. The Mayor asks Michael Bauer if this would help this issue rather than putting up a lower speed limit sign as requested. He responds with “yes”. She also states that if this doesn’t help please give her a call and then will try something different.
Surplus Items – Mayor Kozlowski states that the town now has surplus items, the first being the old truck that will be surplus as soon as the new one gets back from Salt Lake City where they are putting the dump bed and also we had found a good deal of the conference room chairs so we replaced those this past week and so the old ones are now surplus. Mayor Kozlowski asks the council what or how did the council think we should handle these items. Travus Jensen had been looking on line and haven’t really found anything comparable so the Mayor was thinking to start at listing it at around $9000 and if we didn’t get any buyers then the town would lower it until someone was interested. Vaughn Rasband thinks we would be lucky to get $9000 but that is a good starting point. The council feels like the chairs are not even worth anything they are all broken so probably the best thing would be to dispose of the ones that are broken and Travus will keep the good ones for his table in the back room.
Staff Reports: Mayor Kozlowski-reports that the Winterton Farms road project is coming along good, they had a couple setbacks with a couple of irrigation waterlines that no one knew was there that got broken and they had to dry out the area before continuing but they are back on track however they will not be completing the job as scheduled it appears it will take another two weeks but things are already much better than prior to the road repair project. For the sewer update the papers have been sent in to Twin Creeks Water District and when we get them back we will have a definite answer on the sewer issue. Mayor Kozlowski also reports the new stoplight is up and working great. Also the town has received the new truck from Karl Malone and it has been sent down to get the new bed on as previously mentioned. Travus Jensen-states that he has been having troubles with the dogs in the park not only digging holes in the lawn but also people are not cleaning up the dog crap or if they are they tend to leave the poop bags just laying around the lawn. He has moved a can closer but wants the council to think about how we can help solve these issues. Mayor Kozlowski states she will put something in the next town newsletter about this issues if he will remind her. Brian Preece- states he is getting a lot of calls asking when the sewer is coming in or wanting to hook on when it does. It is discussed that that town needs to decide now and set a president as to who and how many people the town is going to allow to hook up to this line if it goes through.  He also got a complaint as to someone creating a lot of dust and when he checked into it he couldn’t really find anything that would qualify as a nuisance. Arlene Buehler- Nothing. Darrel Nish-just wants the council to address the sewer issue and have a plan. Vaughn Rasband-reports he has talked with that business on the corner that details those boats and he said he is about outgrowing the space and might be moving and hates to put up a permanent sign if they are moving so Vaughn doesn’t know what the council wants to do now. Travus Jensen states that up in the first warehouse there is a new business that isn’t licensed through Charleston, and Travus provides Vaughn the information to check into that one. Scott Solum-Nothing.
Mayor Kozlowski thanks the council for their attendance and calls for a motion to adjourn. Darrel Nish makes a motion to adjourn. Vaughn Rasband seconds the motion. Voting is unanimous.

 Meeting adjourned at 8:55 p.m. 
Submitted by Arlene Buehler – Clerk\Recorder
_________________________


